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Facilitator’s Summary 

Facilitator: Doug Baus; Notes: Colby Mills 

The following Facilitator’s Summary is intended to capture basic discussion, decisions, and actions, as well as 
point out future actions or issues that may need further discussion at upcoming meetings. These notes are not 
intended to be the “record” of the meeting, only a reminder for TMT members. Official minutes can be found on 
the TMT website: http://pweb.crohms.org/tmt/agendas/2021/. 

Dworshak Dam Operations 
Jon Roberts, Corps, reported on operations at Dworshak Dam. Conditions continue to be monitored and assessed 
daily. Looking out at the 10-day forecast, a heat wave is expected Saturday through Monday, and will taper off 
Tuesday through Friday with a slight cool down. More heat could potentially follow the next weekend on 
Saturday and Sunday. The Corps will continue to monitor and make adjustments as needed.  

The Lower Granite tailrace is holding at the criteria of 68 degrees F, and incoming river temperatures from 
Anatone and Orofino have decreased due to cooler air and nighttime temperatures; these will mix in the pool 
today to provide a slight buffer heading into the heat wave. Releases picked up last night as the project sends 
more water into the Clearwater basin to mix with the pool over the hot weekend. The Corps expects the Lower 
Granite tailrace to be in the 67.5-68-degree F range, and is working to be as efficient as possible with Dworshak 
water.  

Surface temperatures in the Lower Granite pool have risen up to 77.8 degrees, and stratification continues at the 
15–20-meter mark. Temperatures are not expected to rise as high at the surface, although this weekend could 
reach the upper 70–80-degree F range with air temperatures in the 100-degree F range. Stratification continues 
to look well, and will be monitored throughout the weekend.  

Short-term modeling results for the next few days show the project keeping close to the 68 degrees F tailrace 
criteria. Additional water released from Dworshak yesterday will continue through the weekend heatwave; 
adjustments could be made to come down potentially Monday through Wednesday to conserve water as soon as 
possible. 

Jon reviewed alternative long-term operations (posted to the TMT website), that have been suggested by and 
coordinated with TMT or FPAC members. These have been updated since yesterday’s FPOM meeting, and 
include accounting for impacts like the Doble testing outage at Lower Granite. Also included are analysis 
estimates on how far each alternative extends Dworshak’s water into August. This list of alternatives is not 
exhaustive, and the modeling team will continue running additional models and analyses as needed. As 
predictions are made closer to August, the estimated range of water will be much more refined, as well as the 
impacts from operational changes. 

In regards to how these operations may affect the probability of refill, based on preliminary high-level analysis, 
the project looks to be in the 91-92% range for refill (calculated at Dworshak on July 1), not accounting for 
other risks or impacts. It was noted that the start date for flow does impact refill.  

Jon noted that any operational changes resulting in an exceedance of 70 degrees F in the Lower Granite tailwater 
would use too much of the conserved water in lowering the temperature back down to 68 degrees F by August 7. 

Implementation Update for SOR 2021-3  
Doug Baus, Corps, reviewed a summary of operations coordinated at the July 2 TMT meeting (posted to the 
TMT website). These operations included spill adjustments to Lower Granite and Little Goose, and an 
adjustment to the juvenile transportation operation: 
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1. At Lower Granite: effective daily from July 3-31, from 0900 hours – 2300 hours, RSW spill only 
(approximately 7 kcfs); and from 2300 hours – 0900 hours, spill the 18 kcfs identified in the FOP. 

2. At Little Goose: effective daily from July 3-31, from 0900 hours – 2300 hours, ASW spill only; and 
from 2300 hours – 0900 hours, 30% of outflow except during low flows (as described in the 2021 FOP).  

3. Juvenile transportation: collection at Lower Granite began at 1100 hours on July 2 with the first truck 
departing on July 4; collection at Little Goose began at 0700 hours on July 4, with the first truck 
departing on July 6.  

 
Jay Hesse, voiced concern regarding potential additional shaping of flows into daytime hours, and the need to 
accurately portray the amount of spill going over the RSW. Noting that minimum generation spill the rest 
conditions provide potential for different shaping during the day, he requested further analysis into the operation 
with updates to the TMT. Action Agencies confirmed that the intent of operation is to spill via the weir only, 
and that as far as spill rates go, they must operate within the project operating range. Scott Bettin, BPA, 
acknowledged Jay’s concern, and noted that flows at Lower Granite are stable and pretty flat. 
 
Tom Lorz, Umatilla Tribes/CRITFC, added that while Lower Granite is at MOP+3, the reporting data should be 
more representative of the actual amount of spill going over the RSW. AAs recognized this concern, noting that 
it is a physical gauge reporting issue, and will investigate this action further and provide an update at future 
TMT meetings on spill rates associated through surface spill versus conventional spillbays. OR also noted that it 
is unknown if these actions impact forecasting tools, and any links between the two should be considered and 
reported back to the TMT.  
 
Adult Sockeye Passage 
Claire McGrath, NOAA, reported on adult snake river sockeye. Lower Columbia fish ladders are observing 
declining counts, as expected to date. Sockeye passage at Bonneville YTD is 130,900, or 47% of the 10-year 
average; McNary YTD is 93,169, or 53% of the 10-year average; Ice Harbor YTD is 554, or 53% of the 10-year 
average. Lower Monumental and Little Goose sockeye passage are both above the 10-year average, at 117% and 
108% respectively; and Lower Granite YTD is 157, or 85% of the 10-year average. 
 
Fish are moving through the system, although reports from crews at the traps are that many sockeye are dull in 
color and show a high incidence of lamprey bites (about 50%). There appears to be fewer than average wounds 
observed from pinnipeds or fishing nets, suggesting that the wounded fish are probably not surviving to Lower 
Granite. There is strong indication that fish are being stressed by the hot water conditions. Compared to 2015, 
conversion is better in the lower Columbia to date, and similar to 2015 in the lower Snake (based on ladder 
counts). Water temperatures in the lower Columbia have approached but not reached 2015 levels, while they 
have in the lower Snake. Tributaries are hot and remain hot, and the heat wave was exacerbated by low flows. 
Claire noted that fish exposure time to warm water does matter, as observed in current fish stress.  
 
Jonathan Ebel, ID, reported 43 total PIT-tags from the Snake River across Bonneville, and the total conversion 
to Lower Granite is 12% of PIT-tags. Window counts at most projects are tracking in the median, except for 
slower counts in the Little Goose to Lower Granite reach. 
 
Jonathan reported that the trap and haul operation is trapping Monday through Thursday, and hauling Tuesday 
and Thursday. 38 sockeye have been transported so far, and the window count during that period was 61 fish; 
this is in the take range as listed in the BiOp. The operation will continue next week Monday through Thursday.  
 
Blane Bellerud, NOAA, added that there is some indication that travel time was picking up as of the first week 
in July, and there may be some slowing down at Lower Granite. He noted that there are no signs of fish losing 
their homing ability, as what occurred in 2015.  
 
To address some confusion regarding the observed lamprey bites on both sockeye and Chinook, Claire will 
collect photos of the physical trauma and further analysis on the causes; she will report her findings back to the 
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TMT. Overall, the situation is good, although impacts of thermal stress on fish are apparent, so anything that can 
be done to mitigate this harm is of utmost importance. 
 
 
Spillway Weir Operations 
Lisa Wright, Corps, summarized the current FPP criteria for closing the spillway weirs at the Snake River 
projects, and their current conditions (posted to the TMT website). The primary reason for these closure criteria 
is for tailrace hydraulics. Currently, every project has 2 out of the 3 criteria met, so spillway weirs will remain 
open until all 3 criteria are met, unless otherwise coordinated. From a hydraulics standpoint, the Corps believes 
it is reasonable to think about closing the spillway weirs very soon. 
 
System Operational Request (SOR) 2021-4 
Before the SOR was presented, Doug noted the expectations of the AAs on making implementation decisions. 
Due to the complexity of the SOR, and the broad suite of actions, the AAs did not plan on making a final 
implementation decision today. AAs will listen to concerns and feedback from TMT members while reviewing 
the SOR; after internal coordination, they will report back with their decisions at the next TMT meeting, on July 
14. Some actions presented are more consistent with operations that could be taken today for adaptive 
management. Jon will continue doing additional analysis on the impacts of the SOR actions.  
 
Erick Van Dyke, OR, presented SOR 2021-4 (posted on the TMT website), that requests short-term operation 
modifications to address unreasonably high water temperatures in the region, that is resulting in heat stress and 
lethal river conditions for fish. He noted that the SOR doesn’t have a full list of Salmon Managers signed on, 
due to time constraint challenges in submitting the SOR. The SOR aims to build a list of actions that have the 
potential to address high river temperatures, and stretch Dworshak flow to meet water needs through August. 
 
Erick presented Actions 1-6, allowing for questions, clarification and feedback from TMT members on each. 
Actions 1 and 3-6 required more internal assessment on behalf of AAs regarding outcome benefits and 
risks/impacts (including navigation safety); more overall evaluation and modeling on alternatives is needed to 
meet objectives of temperature management and stretching water to August. There was general consensus on 
Action 2 to be implemented today (July 9), with frequent monitoring and analysis, and AAs confirmed that the 
action could be implemented.  
 
During the discussion, Erick noted that sometimes there are different levels of support among TMT members for 
different uncertainties. Additionally, Jay noted that there are also impacts to cultural resources, and that all of 
the actions have impacts to other interests besides fish and that perhaps impacts to the navigation community 
should have more analysis. A deeper discussion on potential alternatives should happen within the next week.  
 
AAs did not make a final decision today on implementation of the SOR in its entirety due to the complex 
operations requested. However, there are some actions that fall within the typical routine real-time coordination 
at TMT and FPOM. Based on the feedback from TMT members, the Corps believed that Action 2 could be 
implemented.  

→ ACTION: Effective July 9; Little Goose to close the ASW; from 0900 hours – 2300 hours spill 
approximately 7 kcfs (ASW-equivalent); from 2300 hours – 0900 hours spill per the FOP.  

→ ACTION: Effective July 9; at Lower Monumental and Ice Harbor dams, close the RSW and spill per 
FOP all hours.  

 
The TMT will reconvene at the July 14 meeting with the goal for AAs to have a final decision on the remaining 
SOR actions and opportunity for TMT polling.  
 
Questions or comments from members of the public: there were no questions or comments from members of 
the public.  
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The next scheduled TMT meeting is a conference call on Wednesday July 14, 2021 at 9:00 AM. 
 

This summary is respectfully submitted by the DS Consulting Facilitation Team. Suggested edits are welcome 
and can be sent to Colby at colby@dsconsult.co. 


